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 Berkeley City College

College Roundtable for Planning and Budgeting

MINUTES

Monday, November 26, 2018

Present:
Felicia Bridges, Ramona Butler, Romina Contreras, Sam Gillette, Kuni Hay, Brenda Johnson, Cora Leighton, Jennifer Lenahan, Kelly Pernell, Cynthia Reese, Shirley Slaughter, Rowena Tomaneng, Alejandria Tomas, Joseph J. Bielanski, Jr.
Co-Chairs: 
Rowena Tomaneng, College President and Kelly Pernell, Academic Senate President 
	AGENDA AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

	1. Review Agenda

	The meeting was called to order by Co-Chair Pernell. Attendees were requested to review the agenda.
Interim Director Alejandria Tomas reported that she and Romina Contreras would need to leave at 1:00 pm.

Motion:  Alejandria Tomas moved to approve the agenda.
Second by: Romina Contreras
All in favor

Opposed: None
Abstentions:  None

Co-Chair Pernell declared the agenda approved.

	2. Review Minutes from November 5, 2018 

	Co-Chair Tomaneng requested the review of the November 5th meeting minutes.
Motion: Alejandria Tomas moved to approve the minutes.
Correction noted by Felicia Bridges: Page 2/Professional Development Section/Response by Jennifer Lenahan/Add the word “that”.

· Response: Jennifer Lenahan responded that they are working on that. She stated that the interesting thing is that she believes that at the other campuses the Classified Senate is not a part of it the way that they are here.

Jennifer Lenahan proposed a revision of the sentence to read as follows:

· At the other campuses the Classified Staff are not involved with the Professional Development Committee the way that they are at BCC. 
Alejandria Tomas moved to approve the minutes as amended.
Second by: Romina Contreras
All in favor

Abstentions: None

Opposed:  None

Co-Chair Pernell declared that the meeting minutes are approved.

	3. Accreditation Update

	Leader: Rowena Tomaneng
Document: Berkeley City College AFR Status Letter_2018(2)

President Tomaneng reported that all four colleges in the District have received the same letter from the Accrediting Commission for Community and Junior Colleges (ACCJC).  She noted that the District produces the financial report for all of the colleges and all four colleges submit the same thing.  The accreditation body has reviewed the report and we have a very low and negative finding.

· The first two bullets in the letter were stated as capturing the review.

· Berkeley City College and Peralta Community College District had the lowest fiscal health score in six of the twelve CFI factors and the lowest scores for any District in the two most heavily weighted factors (Primary Reserve Ratio and Operating Revenue). 

· Berkeley City College and Peralta Community College District had the lowest possible score in Operating Surplus, OPEB Irrevocable Funding (retirement funding), Audit Deficiencies, FTES Trend (downward), and Executive Level Staff Turnover. 

· There are details outlined that are similar to what was in our accreditation Recommendations for the District a couple of years ago.

· They are still ongoing issues.
· The ACCJC has asked all four colleges and the District to start planning as they instructed us to do a few years ago and back in 2009 when we had the Financial Crisis Management Assistance Team (FCMAT) come to help the District do some financial planning. 
· They are asking us to produce some kind of draft plan by December 14th. 
· The letter was received right before Thanksgiving.
· Our governance schedule is winding down and President Tomaneng believes there is one additional meeting scheduled for the semester for the following:
· BCC Roundtable meeting (December 10th)
· A Council meeting for each of our sister colleges.
· Planning and Budget Council meeting at the District level.
· Participatory Governance Council meeting.
· Board of Trustees meeting (December 11th).
· The Chancellor has assigned President Tomaneng to work on the draft report with our Interim Chief of Staff, Fran White and also to work directly with Vice Chancellor Johnson in order to submit something by the deadline.

· Because of the timeline they will also consider requesting an extension but are unsure about the approval because ACCJC is meeting in January.

Consequences

All of the college Presidents, the Chancellor and VC Johnson have now talked to ACCJC Vice President Stephanie Droker, and the Chancellor has talked to ACCJC President Richard Winn, as well.

· The consequences are that we are already, as a District, being fiscally monitored in terms of our progress because we have had fiscal instability for at least the last decade.
· One result could be that all of the colleges will be placed on Sanction if we don’t do some planning on a District level to address all of the structural deficit that we have which is over $7M.

· We addressed part of the issues with some of the vacancy freezes but there remains a $7M structural deficit.

· Jumping ahead, because it is related fiscally, she noted that we also have our situation with our Classified hourlies that the union is working with the District and HR to resolve.  

· Even if we have been successful with the taxpayers approving a general obligation bond and also the parcel tax renewal we are still in a situation where we are deficit spending.  This has been communicated to everyone since last year.
· The plan is that after she has her meetings this week with Fran White and VC Romanier Johnson, if they are starting to outline the framework of the response and draft, at the next Roundtable meeting attendees can expect to see a draft of what they are presenting to District governance and also the Board on December 11th. 
· The Board has already been notified of the communication with ACCJC and know that the colleges and the District will be working together to respond to the low scores after the mid-term review.

Q. What does Sanctioning look like?

Response: Sanctioning is that we are deeper in losing our accreditation status.

· There are four different levels:

1. Affirmation

2. Warning

3. Show Cause

4. Sanction
For everyone’s information, President Tomaneng informed attendees that ACCJC is telling our District that out of 114 colleges we have scored the lowest, in the system, around fiscal stability. She stressed that we need to work together to address these issues and also noted that we have been declining in FTES. We have the new Student Centered Funding Formula happening and everyone else has a couple of years of hold harmless but we only have one year to address our FTES decline.  In the year, 2020-2021 we will have to hit 18,500 FTES again in order to maintain the 60% apportionment or else we will have a decrease in funding. What we are receiving this year and next year is based on the FTES gained  in 2016-2017, prior to the decline. More of this information will be summarized in the plan.

· President Tomaneng stated that the good news for the draft is that since she has been here they have been in active discussions district-wide about what to do with our enrollment and there have been plans written by each of the colleges and the District has updated a plan, per VPI Hay’s update to her.

· Vice Chancellor Siri Brown is supposed to also be taking that to governance. 

· Whatever updates we have done around the Enrollment Management Plan will be incorporated into the draft.
· VC Johnson is already working on some of the other concerns around the OPEB and retirement in addition to the audit findings.
· She believes some discussions have already happened but for a deep five-year plan, which is ideally what we want to submit, that does require more time with a lot of feedback from across the district in terms of our governance structures and our constituencies.

Q. Will the OnePeralta Finance module that was updated help our fiscal responsibility or stability, i.e., in tracking student receivables, etc.?
Response: It doesn’t help our financial stability.

Aspirationally, it is supposed to help improve all of those areas and help us to have access to generated reports that we need. 

· The second phase of it was going to be working on the HR modules and features.
· One other issue is because much of our HR is manual; we are not necessarily updated on balances such as sick leave, vacation, compensatory time (comp), etc.

· Those are all related to our fiscal, if someone retires and will be paid out in terms of balances, when we are not monitoring that very closely, then it potentially can cause a liability and extra spending within the district.

· This was something that was discussed back in 2009 when the FCMAT came to work with District Finance.
Q. At this point in time did the ACCJC give you any suggestions or just say read Standard IV and then go with that requirement?
Response:  They recommended to all of them that part of their plan include bringing FCMAT back in that is now working closely with the State Chancellor’s office.  The State Chancellor’s Office is very up to date about the fiscal health of all of the system. Chancellor Laguerre is considering bringing in FCMAT but there is also an additional group that has been working with some of the colleges already that he is reviewing.
Q. What can we do to help you?

Response: Make sure you are at the next Roundtable meeting if we have to discuss and take action on the draft.  Additionally if you can make sure that you are communicating to your constituencies and feel free to share the letter as well, that would help to disseminate the communication and information.
Q. Is it four reports or one report?
Response:  Each college will submit a separate letter with the same plan. They are getting input from the other Presidents and Vice Chancellors.
Public Information Officer, Felicia Bridges was instructed to post the letter on our Accreditation page.

	4. Facilities Update - All-gender Bathrooms / Center Street Parking Garage / 2118 Milvia Street

	Leader: Rowena Tomaneng
A sub-topic, “Facilities Rental, Fund 10” was added by President Tomaneng. Director Slaughter will add input to this topic.
All-gender Bathrooms

· President Tomaneng has been trying to schedule a meeting with some of the people who submitted the proposal for the all-gender bathrooms but the meeting hasn’t been able to happen yet.

· She has reviewed the information provided to her and they have moved forward on opening up the two additional restrooms on the first floor next to A&R and the Business Office.
· The locks have been removed.
· Felicia was asked to do a college-wide communication, including to students.

· Alejandria will also help get the information to the students.
· Regarding the other two bathrooms on the 4th floor, those will also be opened up but she is also exploring options on what to do because we do have staff workstations here and open cubicle spaces. There is also a storage room.

· She is receiving different ideas on how to integrate the opening of these restrooms.

· One recommendation is that the door be removed. 

· She wants to be mindful of our staff and some of their personal belongings and also, because we are here in the Administrative Suite she is considering the time.

· After 6:00 pm there are only a few employees here and there is a reason why security locks the doors at that time.

· We don’t have the same issues on the 1st floor.

· There is a commitment to at least have our campus have that 10% availability of the stalls like Laney and COA.

· As we think about the renovation of the other property we will have to think ahead about not only all-gender bathrooms and the availability of multi-stalls but there is also a new law that for any renovation or new building construction there has to be a private lactation space.

· This private space/pod will need to be incorporated in the Milvia property.

Center Street Parking Garage
· We are still in negotiations.

· Our attorney, Nitasha Sawhney, is in negotiations with the City of Berkeley attorney. 

· We are making an effort to move into the new garage. 

· President Tomaneng hopes to get an update from Nitasha tomorrow but it has been a very, very slow process.

· We have had to go back to the drawing board.

· Nitasha is now exploring a couple of options.

· If we don’t move on an agreement she is also proposing splitting the mitigation funds of $3.6M which Peralta has been holding in the bank. We have been generating interest on it to use on the Milvia property. 

· She will keep us updated as she obtains additional information.
2118 Milvia Street 

· Wednesday will be the first meeting, post-election focusing on the general obligation bond (GO).

· President Tomaneng is hoping to have more of a sense of the timeline and aspects of the process after that meeting.

· For BCC, we were behind in the renovation of Milvia Street and part of the reason why we continue to be behind is because there has been an increasing funding gap that the District cannot address. 

· When she first started the gap was $6M and now the gap is almost $12M in terms of finishing a 2-1/3 renovation.

· We now have the opportunity with the GO bond because each of the colleges has minimally been apportioned out $80M.

· We can take a look at Milvia and see it as an opportunity for a brand new building.
· This means that for those of us on our campus we will have to restart that process with the Building User Group and looking at our Facilities and Technology Plan, enrollment projections, lack of office, lack of program space, all-gender bathrooms, prayer room, etc.

· The bond does give us the opportunity to really utilize the space that we have already purchased even if it takes a few years. 

· As a result President Tomaneng and Director Slaughter pushed forward a lease renewal on the 2000 Center, 1st floor. This was Board approved a couple of weeks ago and we have another three-year lease for 2000 Center.
Facilities Rental – Fund 10

This is related to Finance and regarding Fund 10, the revenue generated from facilities rentals that spans across the four colleges.

A few weeks ago Vice Chancellor Johnson notified the Budget Directors that the Department of General Services (DGS) had a $4M shortfall in unpaid bills from the last year related to facilities maintenance at each of the four colleges. She has proposed addressing the $4M shortfall by requesting that the Chancellor considers sweeping all facilities revenues across the District.
· Shirley reported that because of that $4M deficit in DGS, if the District sweeps the funds, the other colleges have very large balances.

· Reportedly, one college has up to $1M.
· For BCC, the carryover that we took over into this school year from last year was $96,869.

· We do not have as much as the other campuses but the amount we have is used to do things within the college.

· Our total budget now, based on receivables year-to-date including our carryover, is $152,403.
· This is the dollar amount we stand to lose if the District sweeps the budget.

· She indicated that she thought the conversation was related to the carryover, that they weren’t addressing this year’s funds. 

· President Tomaneng responded that it was the carryover.

· Shirley then noted that this would be almost $100K for Berkeley City College.
· The Chancellor is still reviewing everything and President Tomaneng stated that she suggested to Vice Chancellor Johnson that she should at least provide all of the colleges the detail of what the unpaid amounts were and which colleges approved the expenses from DGS. 

· We don’t know if we should be doing anything different with the overages.

· One of the issues that came up in terms of the Facilities Rental revenue is that it should be used specifically for facility maintenance related issues even for additional custodial support as in overtime or backfill.

· There was a concern that one of the colleges was using some of the revenue for additional staff support but she believes that at that college the staff is supporting Facilities so that is within the guidelines of what the revenue should be used for.

Q. What caused the $4M deficit? Do we know why it is unpaid?
Response: That is what we are asking for. We haven’t seen the data for that.

Q. As money was being set aside for furniture purchases, which Shirley believes is up to $35,000, she asked if that would be considered appropriate use as it is for the building.
Response:  The response from President Tomaneng was that yes that would be an appropriate use.

For clarification, Shirley stated that if she is hearing her correctly, there is no decision made and VC Johnson is not sweeping the funds.

Response:  She is not sweeping right now.

	5. Curriculum Committee By-laws (revision)

	At Academic Senate’s meeting before last, Ari Krupnick, current Chair of the Curriculum Committee brought forth an update to the Curriculum Committee by-laws.  This is part of their Shared Governance Manual update.

· The only change to the by-laws is that they removed the position of Chair-elect.

· They cleared up the section on the election of the Chair.
· The previous by-laws were over-focused on electing the Chair-elect position.

· A new person who wants to step up to run for Curriculum Chair ideally would come from the existing membership of the Curriculum Committee.

· They would hold an election and would be elected by the committee members of Curriculum and that person would serve as the Chair but would be shadowing the existing Chair for one year.

· The Curriculum Chair is a very big job that requires a lot of knowledge and there is a big learning curve to take over.
· The first year of the Chair’s term would be co-chair with the exiting Chair.

· The 2nd year the new person would become the full Chair of the Curriculum Committee.

· This actually serves as the very first year.

· The 2nd year, they would hold an election for the next Chair.

· Someone stepping up into the position for the very first time is signing up for a 4-year commitment.

· One year to be Co-chair in training.
· Two years to be full Chair.

· Fourth year would be training the new Chair.

· You are allowed to run for a 2nd term and could ideally be Chair for five years.

· The Academic Senate endorsed the election process because it cleared up what the commitments were and clarified the process.
Kelly has brought it forth to Roundtable for final endorsement to update the Shared Governance Manual.

Motion: Brenda Johnson moved to approve the revisions to the Curriculum by-laws as stated.

Second by Cora Leighton

All in favor

Objections: None

Abstentions: None

	6. Shared Governance Reports: Academic Senate, Classified Senate, ASBCC

	Academic Senate (Report by Kelly Pernell)
· The Curriculum Committee by-laws were endorsed by the Senate.
· They tried to address the Facilities request to move the lactation room that they have now to a different room and create a spiritual room but  Ally was unavailable to go over the recommendation and room numbers so that will be on the next agenda.

· They are discussing college-wide concerns that they have about collegial consultation with the Chancellor and the Board of Trustees.

· They are also talking about this at the District-level.

· They are holding a meeting tomorrow to discuss creating a resolution that is very similar to that which was passed at the State level that expressed concerns against State Chancellor Oakley.

· Recently they have heard about dissention within the Board of Trustees so there might be another point of discussion tomorrow in regards to how they can make recommendations or possibly another resolution about their relationship with the Board of Trustees.

Classified Senate (Report by Jennifer Lenahan)
· The State Classified Senate has reached out to them to get a Peralta member involved at the State level.
· Unfortunately, they received the meeting information late and it is hard to get to.

· A lot of the meetings they hold are in other areas.
· She thinks it would be good for them to get involved in those kinds of things.
· Robert Tracy is the Interim for the Classified Senate President and he has a hard time getting people to volunteer.

· She noted that she does have someone interested in being BCC’s Classified Senate President after her term ends next year.

· President Tomaneng added that one thing that could be positive is if the State is giving a little bit of money for Classified Professional Development.

· She has asked the District if they can make sure they update the Peralta numbers for full-time classified because that is how they are making a one-time allocation for Classified Professionals.

· She stated that our numbers are wrong right now so it doesn’t look like we are receiving any allocation but she has asked VC Johnson to take a look at it and submit our numbers to the State.
Correction:
A correction to Agenda Topic # 3, Accreditation Update, question regarding “Sanctioning” was made by President Tomaneng. She noted the following status corrections.
1. Warning 

2. Probation

3. Show Cause

4. If nothing is approving your accreditation will be withdrawn.
When looking at it she stated that minimally, it would be at the Probation level, if not Show Cause, because they have already told us several times what we needed to fix in terms of our District financials.

	7. Good of the Order / Announcements - Dec. 7th Berkeley Promise Event / Dec. 12th Holiday Party

	Meet and Greet – New Vice President of Student Services

· Everyone is welcome to greet Stacey Shears, our new Vice President, Student Services who is starting on Monday. A welcome reception will be held during college hour, Room 451A/B.  This information was also sent via BCC-FAS.
2nd Annual Berkeley Promise Scholarship Celebration

· December 7th is the 2nd Annual Berkeley Promise Scholarship celebration.

· It will be held in the Auditorium/Atrium.
· Check-in is at 4:30pm and the program starts at 5:00 pm, ending at 7pm.

· Please stop by if you are on campus. 

· President Tomaneng noted that they will be launching a $1Million Scholarship Campaign for the Berkeley Promise.

· They are bringing in a second cohort of Berkeley Unified School District students.

Holiday Party

· The Save the Date for the Holiday party has been sent out for December 12th.
· Cynthia will be sending out the invitation and details.

· As we did last year, President Tomaneng wanted to make sure that our community was thinking about some of the tragedies that have happened in other communities in the past few weeks. 

· We will be doing another fundraiser for Camp Fire Victims Relief and also in support of Butte College faculty, staff and students, who lost their homes during the fire as well.

· We will be raffling off gift baskets and other prizes.

Annual Security Report Town Hall

· Dean Johnson announced that tomorrow she and Director Slaughter will hold a Town Hall, location to be announced.

· This is regarding the Annual Security Report the ASR. 

· They will people a little more information about what is contained in the report and why it is important for us to know about it.

· This will be held during College hour.
Evacuation Drill

· The mandatory evening Evacuation Drill will be held on Friday, November 30th at 6:30 pm.

Closures resulting from Fire/Poor Air Quality
Kelly asked VPI Hay if she wanted to talk about the closures during the fire and contact hours and asked if they have to discuss how to make up hours.
Response:  They are compiling information.  As of Monday, they were o.k. not to really add more but because of the Monday closure we might have to add a few, but much less than the other colleges. There was a brief discussion between VPI Hay and Academic Senate President Pernell regarding affected courses. VPI Hay indicated that information regarding class closures for Tuesday, when the campus was open, is trickling in now and they are calibrating hours for them.
President Tomaneng added that when UC Berkeley announced their closure, as well as other colleges and universities, they put out a message that they will be working with the Senates on extending the instructional time so that they can make sure that they meet the contact hours. They are working through different kinds of assignments because there are certain hours that you have to hit and so sometimes individual meeting times, expanded office hours or an online module can count.
Regarding the closures with the fires, this morning at her Cabinet meeting the Chancellor requested assessment feedback from the various Ares and colleges about the process in which we closed, some of the confusion about closing and the communication that went out. They have committed to developing a protocol including emergency response so enough masks are ordered across the District to give out as this is the 2nd time around that the air quality has been impacted by the fires.

	8. Meeting Adjourned

	With no additional announcements, President Tomaneng adjourned the meeting.

	Next Meeting:  December 10, 2018, 12:15 p.m., Room 451A/B


Minutes taken: Cynthia D. Reese, 981.2851, creese@peralta.edu[image: image1.jpg]
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